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XII. COUNCIL REPORTS 

XIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION: Nothing Scheduled  
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*Note – Per the Governor’s Executive Order 20-12 - This meeting will only permit attendance through online and telephonic portals. 

November 16, 2020 REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
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City Hall, PO Box 708, Garibaldi, OR 97118 
Office: (503) 322-3327 | Fax: (503) 322-3737 

 City Email: city@ci.garibaldi.or.us 

SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, October 12, 2020 at 5:30 p.m. 
VIA ZOOM 

I. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

II. CONVENING OF MEETING

Mayor Judy Riggs called to order the Special City Council meeting at 5:30 p.m. Present
were Council members Melissa Elmore, Tim Hall, Amanda Cavitt, Whitey Forsman and
Judy Riggs.  City staff present were Assistant City Manager Lori Longfellow and
Administrative Assistant 2 Laura Schmidt.  There were unknown citizens present
electronically.

III. EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Mayor Riggs convened the executive session at 5:31 p.m.  Discussion was had regarding
ORS 192.660 (2)(a).  Mayor Riggs adjourned the executive session at 6:27 p.m.

IV. NEW BUSINESS:

Mayor Riggs reconvened the special city council meeting at 6:27 p.m.

Cn. Forsman made a MOTION pursuant to ORS 192.660 (2)(a).  Cn. Elmore seconded.
AYES: Elmore, Riggs, Hall, Cavitt, Forsman; NAYS: None. MOTION PASSED
UNANIMOUSLY  5-0.

V. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Riggs adjourned the regular council meeting at 6:32 p.m.

  Judy Riggs, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

Lori Longfellow, Assistant City Manager 
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City Hall, PO Box 708, Garibaldi, OR 97118 
Office: (503) 322‐3327 | Fax: (503) 322‐3737 

 City Email: city@ci.garibaldi.or.us 

SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Friday, October 16, 2020 at 4:30 p.m. 
VIA ZOOM 

I. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

II. CONVENING OF MEETING

Mayor Judy Riggs called to order the Special City Council meeting at 4:38 p.m. Present
were Council members Melissa Elmore, Tim Hall, Amanda Cavitt, Whitey Forsman and
Judy Riggs.  City staff present were City Manager Geoff Wullschlager, Assistant City
Manager Lori Longfellow and Administrative Assistant 2 Laura Schmidt.  City
Attorney Christy Monson was present.  There were unknown citizens present
electronically.

III. NEW BUSINESS:

a. Ratification of City Manager’s Severance Agreement

City Attorney Christy Monson explained the purpose of this special council meeting
was to get ratification of the City Manager’s Severance Agreement.  Mayor Riggs
asked council if there was a motion to be made.  Cn. Hall questions what the motion
was regarding.  Mayor Riggs restated that it was to ratify the City Manager's Severance
Agreement.  Cn. Hall expressed he had not seen the agreement.  Mayor Riggs explained
it was attached to the meeting agenda.  Cn. Hall clarified that he did see it and thought
there was going to be a discussion regarding it because he thought it was unclear what
was being offered in the agreement.  Cn. Hall stated specifically it was unclear how
many months were being offered.  Cn. Hall also questioned when the discussion
regarding the change happened and how this new arrangement came up.  He recalled a
discussion in July where City Manager was going to leave the city's employment in
exchange for three months of severance, plus three months of health benefits.

City Attorney Monson recalled that there was an executive session and understood that
Cn. Hall had questions.  She explained that she went back and read verbatim minutes
of the executive session where all the councilors advised, both her and the mayor, who
were negotiating the agreement, that four months would be acceptable. She stated it
was very clear that everybody agreed to four months and gave them permission to
continue to negotiate the agreement.

Cn. Hall stated that it was under the stipulation that the City Manager was going to
leave his employment on August 31.
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City Attorney Monson further explained that she had reviewed the minutes to see if 
there were any conditions and found that in several parts of those Executive Session 
minutes it was made very clear that the date of his actual last day of work was still in 
the state of flux. She continued by saying that there was no discussion that his last day 
of work was tied to the amount of severance that would be offered. She stated she 
looked very carefully in the minutes that there was no contingency or expectation 
regarding that matter. She found that it was very clear that the date was still in a state 
of flux. 

Cn. Hall responded by stating that the contract Mr. Wullschlager signed for accepting 
the position of city manager stipulated that he would receive two months of severance 
plus benefits if he resigned. Cn. Hall stated he did not want to set a precedent by 
negotiating the contract with the city manager by deciding to give him twice the amount 
of money that that was in that contract. 

City Attorney Monson stated that she did not have that contract he was referencing in 
front of her but in response to his statement she explained that she had advised the 
council that the did not owe any severance. Specifically, the council were advised that 
they didn't have to do the four month and council advised the negotiating team that four 
months was acceptable.  

Cn. Hall stated he would like to see the transcript of that conversation because he did 
not recall offering four months.   

Mayor Riggs stated she was looking at the printed transcript and when the city attorney 
asked for an informal consensus of whether everyone agreed with four months, Mr. 
Hall was the first one to respond.  Mr. Hall confirmed that he was, but it was contingent 
upon the August 31 date.  

Assistant City Manager Longfellow made the point that City Manager stayed to be 
helpful and was doing the City a huge favor by staying to get certain things done.  It 
was not his intention to drag it on. 

Mayor Riggs asked if there were any other questions.  There were none. She then asked 
if there was a Motion and there was no response. 

City Attorney Monson asked if the council had a question whether they agreed to ratify 
the agreement or if the council was wondering what form the motion might take. She 
offered the form of motion would simply be to move that the council ratify the attached 
agreement severance agreement. Mayor Riggs asked if council was clear on what was 
said. There were no questions or concerns. 

Cn. Forsman made a MOTION to accept the severance agreement as ratified. Cn. Cavitt 
seconded. AYES: Elmore, Riggs, Cavitt, Forsman; NAYS: Hall. MOTION PASSED 4-1. 
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V. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Riggs adjourned the special council meeting at 4:52 p.m.

  Judy Riggs, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

Lori Longfellow, Assistant City Manager 
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REGULAR GARIBALDI CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Monday, October 19, 2020 
Zoom Conference at 6:30 P.M. 

I. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

II. CONVENING OF MEETING

Mayor Judy Riggs called to order the Regular City Council meeting at 6:33 p.m. Present
were Council members Melissa Elmore, Tim Hall, Amanda Cavitt, Whitey Forsman and
Judy Riggs.  City Attorney Christy Monson was present. City staff present were
Administrative Assistant 2 Laura Schmidt and Fire Chief Jay Marugg.  Citizens present:
Cheryl Gierga-Hamilton, Maighread Thomas, Carolee North, Nathan Findling and Paul
Daniels; other unknown citizens were present electronically.

III. PUBLIC HEARING: NONE

IV.CONSENT CALENDAR:

A. Meeting Minutes September 21, 2020
B. September 2020 Financials – emailed to Council

Cn. Hall made a MOTION to approve the consent calendar.  Cn. Cavitt seconded. AYES: 
Elmore, Riggs, Hall, Cavitt, Forsman; NAYS: None. MOTION PASSED 
UNANIMOUSLY  5-0. 

V. PUBLIC COMMENT:

Cheryl Gierga-Hamilton expressed her concern regarding installation of a trash can off
Highway 101 by her shop.

Carolee North had her hand raised but was unable to unmute herself to speak at this time.

Maighread Thomas commented regarding her response to the mailer regarding TRT taxes
and said that TRT taxes are only owed on stays less than 30 days.  She also stated that the
conditional use for Miami Cove RV Park was originally approved for short term use only
and noted that payments of TRT taxes stopped in 2014 and the RV park moved to a
permanent resident park but questioned if that transition was ever approved. If not, she
would be violating the conditions of the original permit. She questioned if they would
revert back to the approved use or pay back the 6 years of unpaid TRT taxes.  She
expressed that there had been outrage regarding Paul Daniels not paying his share, but

P.O. Box 708 / 107 6th Street 
Garibaldi, OR 97118 

Phone: (503) 322-3327 
Fax: (503) 322-3737 

Email: city@ci.garibaldi.or.us 
Website: www.ci.garibald.or.us 
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the RV park had paid nothing in the past 6 years.  

Maighread Thomas continued her comment by addressing the mailer that was sent out 
by Cn. Hall regarding accusations of stalking.  She requested that he cease and desist 
stalking her home. She also commented on Cn. Hall’s attacks on the Tim B. Hall in Bay 
City regarding the rumor that he sold drugs and stated he should be removed from city 
council for his behavior.  She briefly mentioned Cn. Hall’s residency.   She informed that 
she had a lengthy conversation with Tony Snyder with ODOT, who was in the process of 
sending an email to our senator denounced Cn. Hall had anything to do with the 25-mile 
speed limit. Ms. Thomas mentioned that also in Cn. Hall’s mailer he mentioned 
harassment of employees and stated that he was guilty of currently harassing an 
employee and for him to pretend he supports employees is a joke. 

Ms. Thomas ended her comment thanking the City for looking into the sidewalk. 

Mayor Riggs informed her that her three minutes were up. 

Another attempt to get Carolee North to unmute herself to speak at this time was 
unsuccessful. 

Mayor Riggs asked Cn. Hall if he would like to make his public comment.  Cn. Hall agreed 
and began his comment by informing that city administration would be playing a 
recording during the meeting from Betsy Johnson about how to get a traffic study done. 
He continued by stating his involvement with the traffic study done on January 24, 2019. 
He stated he spoke to Senator Johnson during a League of Oregon City Day and asked 
her to help get the speed limit reduced.  He states she gave him Tony Snyder’s direct 
phone number and that he called Tony to explain the problem and that since Senator 
Johnson had asked him to help that he would personally visit Garibaldi.  Cn. Hall stated 
that the next day Tony drove to Garibaldi and saw that the traffic on Highway 101 was 
indeed speeding toward town.  Cn. Hall said Tony called him to say he reviewed ODOT 
records and had no official request from the city administration for a traffic study. He also 
reported that only one of the crosswalks in our city was ODOT approved and instructed 
me to have our City Manager send a traffic study request, which Mr. Wullschlager said 
he subsequently did following an April 8, 2019 town hall meeting that the Mayor 
conducted. Tony said he would facilitate the request. The traffic study was conducted in 
June of 2019. Cn. Hall pointed out that former City Manager John O’Leary said that ODOT 
declined to do a study in 2017, but this was not true. Cn. Hall goes on to state that on 
November 19, 2018, former City Manager Wullschlager admitted to city council that no 
traffic study was requested and if the city engineer submitted a speed study in December, 
it was not received and processed by ODOT, according to Tony, as of January 2019.  

Cn. Hall continued on to make a point regarding the Tim Hall in Bay City and stated that 
he contacted him, and they were on good terms.  Cn. Hall also mentioned that he was not 
stalking anyone’s house, he was outside talking about something with Nate Findling, Carl 
Kopacek and Bud Shaddick and just happen to look up the street to see the Mayor loading 
political signs into her car. He concluded by saying he hoped that as Mayor, if given that 
opportunity, he will go around and meet many of the people who live in this city. 

Mayor Riggs informed him that his three minutes were up and that she would like to 
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respond regarding her loading political signs in the trunk.   She noted that she was not 
loading anything into her trunk and that it was packing boxes that she was bringing to 
Ms. Thomas and unloading from her trunk. 

Mayor Riggs once again asked if Carolee North was able to unmute herself, but she was 
not. 

Staff noted that Nathan Findling had his hand raised.  He began his public comment by 
stating that he checks on Cn. Hall twice a night because of recent stuff going on.  He also 
stated he wished Mayor Riggs would have stood up for his wife and noted that his wife 
had no idea what the state seal record was about.  

Mayor Riggs informed that there is an Oregon statute against distributing the letter that 
had a state seal on it.  When she asked Cn. Hall if he had anything to do with it he denied 
it.  Mr. Findling stated that he nor his wife had anything to do with it either. 

Mayor Riggs thanked him for his comments. Cn. Hall and Ms. Thomas attempted to 
respond.  Mr. Findling was asking for her to be muted. Mayor Riggs called for order and 
informed everyone had their three minutes and they were moving on.  Cn. Hall agreed. 
Mr. Findling made an inappropriate statement about muting Ms. Thomas and she 
responded.   Cn. Elmore requested everyone be muted and expressed that their language 
was not appropriate.  

Mayor Riggs moved on to old business and began discussion regarding the planning 
commission position.  After the motion was made and passed to appoint Roy Hamilton, 
Mayor Riggs pointed out there were two people who were unable to make public 
comment and asked if Carolee would begin her comment. 

Carolee stated that Miami Cove submitted tax quarterly as specified in the municipal code 
and they have never been delinquent since going into business in 1992. The referenced 
letter dated November 19, 2004, was directed to all RV parks within the city limits. She 
stated was not specifically violating anything. Since ‘92, the state of Oregon and Tillamook 
County required quarterly submission of transient tax payments also. But the definition 
of transient is the same for all and RV customers can only be taxed if they are staying less 
than 30 days. Otherwise, monthly tenants are not required to be taxed. She stated she had 
discussed this with the county and the state, and they verified the fact that she had to 
submit a report. She confirmed her people are all monthly and they have been for a very 
long time and noted that this was the only Low-Income Housing in Garibaldi. She also 
noted that she resented the fact that someone is saying she has not paid her transient tax. 

Cn. Elmore noted that her conditional use permit stated that there would not be any full-
time residents and asked if her tenants had a month to month contract. Ms. North stated 
that she had a contract for each of them and that they were month to month.  Discussion 
followed regarding what kind of lease and if TRT/TLT taxes should be accessed.  Ms. 
North stated she had this discussion with the state of Oregon, and with Tillamook County 
and they both said, “you do not need to pay a transient tax, because your tenants are not 
transient”. Cn. Elmore continued attempting to clarify if the leases were long term or short 
term.  Ms. North responded by saying, “No one has come in here with the intention of 
being less than 30 days.” 
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Mayor Riggs called for order and noted that this discussion was listed under new business 
and would be brought up later in the meeting. 

Mayor Riggs asked for the second person trying to make public comment.  City staff stated 
Paul Daniels was attempting to unmute to make comment.   

Once Mr. Daniels was able to unmute himself, he stated that Cn. Hall did not meet the 
requirement for being a councilman.  He continued by saying that Cn. Hall claims the city 
attorney said he was a resident, but he can't produce any documentation for that claim.  
Mr. Daniels stated that Cn. Hall was not a resident for 12 months prior to that election and 
that he thinks this guy is committing fraud. Mr. Daniels goes on to discuss the RV park 
by stating they have a recreational vehicle within the 15-foot riparian area and he doesn’t 
think that's supposed to be there. He also stated that the fences defined in the conditional 
use permit may not all be there.  

VI. PRESENTATIONS: NONE

VII. CORRESPONDENCE:

A. Tim and Maighread Thomas letters
B. Paula Tucker letter

VIII. COMMUNITY REPORT: NONE

IX. OLD BUSINESS

A. PLANNING COMMISSION APPOINTMENT

Cn. Foresman made a MOTION to appoint Roy Hamilton to the Planning Commission. 
Cn. Cavitt seconded. AYES: Elmore, Riggs, Hall, Cavitt, Forsman; NAYS: None. 
MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY  5-0. 

X. NEW BUSINESS

A. TILLAMOOK PUD FRANCHISE

Cn. Elmore asked if there was anyone from PUD on the call to answer questions,
but there was not.  City Attorney asked if the City had received legal advice on the
agreement and if not, she recommended the City send it over to them for review.
After discussion it was decided to table this topic and Mayor Riggs stated she
would forward the agreement to the City Attorney for review.

Cn. Elmore made a MOTION to table the Franchise Agreement between the City
and Tillamook PUD.  Motion failed for lack of second.

Discussion was had regarding what changed between the old agreement and the
new agreement, if there were revisions or if it was just a cookie cutter contract.  If
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it was cookie cutter then there would be no need to waste money having the City 
Attorney review it. 

Cn. Elmore withdrew her previous motion and made a new MOTION to table 
the franchise agreement for further clarification.  Cn. Hall seconded. AYES: 
Elmore, Riggs, Hall, Cavitt, Forsman; NAYS: None. MOTION PASSED 
UNANIMOUSLY  5-0.  

B. CONDITIONAL USE MIAMI COVE RV PARK

Discussion was had regarding the conditional use permit in the file and Mayor
Riggs noted that it stated that there will be no trailer or RV allowed on a permanent
basis.

Cn. Cavitt asked for clarification on what was needed from the council, were they
needing to take action on this item or was this about the tax payments.  Mayor
Riggs stated it was about the tax payments and also about the conditional use
permit that says that says there will not be anyone living there on a permanent
basis, but there are people that live there on a permanent basis.

More discussion was had regarding this item.  Mayor Riggs stated that the
regulations would be looked into, as well as, taking a look at all of the parks and
next month we will come back with a report.

C. FIRE DEPARTMENT - USE OF APARTMENT

Discussion was had regarding the use of the apartment.  Fire Chief Marugg gave
a brief history of the building and an explanation of the resident firefighters and
stated that those using the apartment had a legal rental agreement.  Mayor Riggs
requested that he provide a copy of that agreement and Chief Marugg agreed.

Cn. Elmore asked if the land that was donated was a separate tax lot, but Chief
Marugg did not know.  Cn. Elmore also questioned if the volunteers living in the
apartment are trained at level that they could help out if any of the officers were
tied up.  Chief Marugg confirmed they are both trained firefighter ones and that
one of them is a medical first responder.  He noted that the City is never left
unattended, one of the officers is always in town.  Cn. Elmore also questioned if
they were able to drive the vehicles.  Chief Marugg confirmed they are trained to
drive emergency vehicles including the rescue and the Chief’s donated rig, but
not the fire engines as they are not fully trained yet.  He noted they get a DMV
reports if anything comes up on their records and neither of them have any
infractions.

Chief Marugg noted that the association is a 501(c)3 and is their own entity that
he is a member of but cannot be the president, nor does he want to be.  The
association collects rent for that apartment and then that money goes back into
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the apartment, as far as like broken stoves, replacement, refrigerators, water 
heaters, carpet, and it’s been remodeled many times over the years. 

D. SENATOR JOHNSON’S – STATEMENT REGARDING THE PROCESS FOR
LOWERING A SPEED LIMIT ON A STATE HIGHWAY

A recording of Senator Johnson’s statement was played.   Mayor Riggs explained 
that this was in response to her request for information about how getting the speed 
limit lowered works.  Additionally, Mayor Riggs read an email she received October 
19, 2020 from Tony Snyder as follows: 

“Our Traffic staff answered a few questions for me.  The speed zone study was initiated upon 
the request of Blake Lettenmaier on 12/14/2018.  The request was accepted and given a number 
8416.  our engineers gathered data and analyzed the results (finished field work in May 2019). 
They had a few conversations with City Staff to see if the City agreed with the recommended 
changes.  The Study was forwarded to our State Traffic Engineer in Sept 2019 for approval. 
After approval, ODOT installed the new speed signs on Jan 30, 2020. 

Neither Dorothy or other traffic staff took input from anyone other than City staff on the issue. 
I had several conversations with Councilor Hall over the last year and he was talking about the 
crosswalks and his perception of the dangers due to traffic.  I mostly explained ODOT 
procedures and let him know that only a few of the existing crosswalks were permitted by 
ODOT and the rest were not permitted.  I told his that ODOT will only put back the permitted 
ones in our future project.  He may have mentioned speeding vehicles but I did not commit to 
trying to influence a speed zone investigation that has very exacting procedures and 
requirements…” 

Cn. Hall referred back to his statement that specifically stated that Tony Snyder 
visited Garibaldi, he reported to him by phone that he had not received a request from 
the city of Garibaldi. Cn. Hall stated that he turned that information over to City 
Manager Wullschlager and never heard back from him. Cn. Hall stated that at a town 
hall meeting, he raised the issue of the crosswalks, and said that only one was 
approved.  Cn. Hall stated he stands by the fact that he, with the help of the Senator 
Johnson, who basically gave him a phone number to Tony Snyder, and that he asked 
him to look into it.  Cn. Hall noted that he did look into it and responded back that a 
request for a traffic study was needed from the city of Garibaldi, but as of January his 
office had not received the document that Blake sent in December.  

Cn. Hall stated he felt the actions he took were instrumental in getting the change by 
having ODOT look at the traffic in Garibaldi. 

Cn. Elmore asked if this was something that council needed to make a motion on or 
if it was a personal issue that needed to be discussed outside of session.  Mayor Riggs 
noted it needed to be clarified.  Cn. Hall responded that it has been clarified in the 
statement he made earlier under public comment where he laid out exactly what 
happened and it stipulated that a traffic study was requested by the city manager not 
by him and that he had no political role in it.  Cn. Hall stated all he did was reach out 
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to Senator Johnson because the constituents of Garibaldi raised the concern that the 
city had not addressed in 10 years. 

E. CITY MANAGER DUTIES/STAFFING-DISCUSSION

Discussion was had regarding the interim city manager position and the
potential hiring of Kevin Greenwood who was no longer on the zoom call.
Discussion was had whether he would be an employee or an independent
contractor and what his role would be.

City Attorney Christy Monson suggested putting aside the contract discussion
and discuss specifically what the City needs during this time which it is without
a City Manager.

Mayor Riggs suggested a three-way conversation with herself, Lori and Kevin to
figure out what the needs are and how to move forward.

Mayor Riggs added the invoice from Tillamook County Clerk to new business 
discussions.  The invoice was in excess of the $5,000 spending limit and would need 
council approval.  Discussion was had. 

Cn. Hall made a MOTION to pay the invoice.  Cn. Riggs seconded. AYES: Riggs, 
Hall, Forsman; NAYS: Elmore; Absent: Cavitt.  Motion PASSED  3-1-1. 

XI. STAFF REPORTS

Mayor Riggs read Officer Reeves public safety report.

XII. COUNCIL REPORTS

Cn. Elmore reminded everyone about the national prescription take-back day on
October 24th from 10am to 2pm.

Cn. Hall stated that he had been spending a lot of time addressing misinformation
circulating about him, including his residency in Garibaldi.  He wanted folks to know
he purchased his house in April 2017 and moved in after he started a remodel.  He
went on to state that his residency was checked by former city management and Cn.
Hall was told that that information was check by the city attorney.   He stated he lived
here, his bills were here, his cars registered here, etc.  He noted that he does still have
a house in Portland that he uses when he visits his children and for extra storage space.
He informed that he doesn’t use much water because he conserves water and he likes
to travel.

Cn. Forman offered his wisdom for the evening by stating, “a house divided cannot
stand”.
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Mayor Riggs did not have a report to give. 

XIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION:  NONE

XIV. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Riggs adjourned the regular council meeting at 9:14 p.m.

  Judy Riggs, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

Lori Longfellow, Assistant City Manager 
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From: Laura Schmidt
To: Lori Rieger
Subject: FW: Fireworks Contract Status
Date: Monday, November 2, 2020 1:28:17 PM
Attachments: image001.png
Importance: High

FYI re: fireworks

Should we try to coordinate something for new years eve?  A surprise firework show? So we don’t
lose the deposit??

From: Heather Gobet <heather@westerndisplay.com> 
Sent: Monday, November 2, 2020 11:44 AM
To: Laura Schmidt <Laura@ci.garibaldi.or.us>
Subject: Fireworks Contract Status
Importance: High

Dear Laura,
I am writing to follow up on the status of your July 2020 fireworks display and deposit. I understand
the uncertainty we are all facing trying to plan events during these times. We have experienced a
90% cancelation rate over the 4th of July, and our other spring and summer events. This has been
catastrophic to our 5th generation family business. The contract provides for a 25% cancellation fee
if the show is not rescheduled to a mutually agreeable date. There was some discussion about your
community doing a show later in the year, but I have not been contacted to reschedule, so the
current status of your show is “postponed”. Doing a show this year is still an option, however we
would need to establish this show date very soon.

If the decision is made not to conduct a show this year we will then have to implement the
cancelation fee. In this case the $1,249.75 that was paid on June 24th.  The good news however is
that we will provide your 2021 shows at 2020 pricing. You will receive exactly the show that was
packed for your 2020 event for 2021 at the same price. With all the craziness in the world now, and
most fireworks coming from China, we are expecting a 15%-20% increase in pricing for 2021.  So
taking this savings into account the cancellation fee is mostly offset.

If you want to move forward with the shows for July 2021 we will provide a new contract at the
$4,999 total budget from 2020. We would like to get this contract in place by the end of this year if
possible. The contract will require a new  $1,249.75 deposit due on April 1, 2021 another
$1,2499.75  deposit on June 24 and the balance of $2,499.50  due on August 4, 2021.

Please let me know if you have any questions, and if you would like me to proceed with preparing
the 2021 contract.

Best Regards,

Heather Gobet
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Law Enforcement Services Intergovernmental Agreement Page 1 of 9 

INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT BETWEEN 
THE CITY OF GARIBALDI AND TILLAMOOK COUNTY SHERIFFS OFFICE 

FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICES 

THIS AGREEMENT, between the CITY OF GARIBALDI, an Oregon Municipal Corporation 
(hereinafter "City"), and TILLAMOOK COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE, by and through the 
Tillamook County Board of Commissioners, a political subdivision of the State of Oregon 
(hereinafter "County" or "Sheriff'), provides as follows: 

1. RECITALS: This Agreement is made pursuant to ORS 190.010, which provides that units
of local government may enter into agreements for the performance of any and all
functions and activities that any party to the Agreement, or its officers or agents, have the
authority to perform. The City is responsible for providing police protection within its
boundaries, and is desirous of contracting with the County for the performance of law
enforcement services within those boundaries by the County, acting by and through the
Sheriff thereof, as described in this Agreement. The County is agreeable, with the approval
of the Sheriff, to render such services on the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth.

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES HERETO AS 
FOLLOWS: 

2. TERM OF AGREEMENT: The term of this Agreement shall be from 1 July 2020 through
31 June 2024, inclusive. This Agreement may be extended for any additional term by
mutual agreement of the parties in writing. This Agreement and referenced attachments
embody the entire agreement and supersedes all previous agreements relating to the
performance of law enforcement services to the City by the Sheriff. This Agreement shall
not be effective until after its execution by both parties.

3. COUNTY’S RESPONSIBILTY:

a) Sheriff will assign a Deputy Sheriff to make vehicular patrols and provide law
enforcement within the City limits ("City patrol"), including enforcement of City
ordinances pursuant to Section 5 of this Agreement. At all times under this Agreement,
the Deputy Sheriff providing services shall be an employee of the County and subject to
County personnel policies and any applicable County collective bargaining agreement.

b) The primary duty of the deputies assigned to fulfill the terms of the Agreement is law
enforcement and responding to calls for law enforcement service, which shall take
priority over the deputies' continuing training. City recognizes that continuing training
is a requirement of law enforcement service and agrees that training is necessary to
maintain the qualifications of the Deputy who is assigned to provide the services
described in Section 3. County agrees the City Manager must pre-approve any time
and costs for deputy training beyond what is needed to maintain necessary
qualifications of the assigned Deputy.

c) The Sheriff will assign duties under this Agreement only to deputies that have received
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sufficient training and certification through Department of Public Safety Standards & 
Training (DPSST) to meet the Sheriff's departmental requirements for a patrolling 
deputy. Upon the County hiring an individual to be specifically assigned to the City 
patrol that must receive initial academy training through DPSST per this section, the 
County will provide supplemental patrol coverage to the City while that deputy attends 
his/her academy training. During this period, the County will bill per Section 8. of this 
Agreement for the assigned deputy. "Supplemental patrol" as used in this Section 
consists of any combination of hours and days of deputies temporarily assigned by the 
Sheriff to the City patrol sufficient to provide the level of coverage to meet the 
minimum obligations of this Agreement. The Sheriff will apprise the City Manager of 
the status and tentative schedule of the supplemental patrol during this period, and 
adjustments in schedule and hours will be made by the Sheriff, Charges for 
supplemental patrol shall be negotiated between the Sheriff or Designee and the City 
Manager, and in no event shall exceed the maximum amount as established in Section 
8. 

d) The County shall assign deputies to work the "Garibaldi Patrol Area", which will
emphasize the area within the City limits. The primary focus of the patrol area will be
the City limits, including business, residential, port and school areas.

e) The assigned duties shall include attendance at regular City Council meetings to act
as sergeant-at-arms pursuant to the City Charter.

f) The Sheriff shall inform the City Manager of the deputy's tentative monthly schedule
at least a week prior to the beginning of the schedule in an effort to generally inform the
public of the deputy's availability. Reasonable effort will be made to keep the City
Manager informed of changes to the schedule.

g) When available, the Sheriff shall provide at no cost extra patrol for the City if
necessary, in case of emergency need for backup. The deputy assigned to City patrol
will not be sent out of the City to surrounding calls unless it is necessary for the
deputies to provide backup or make a first response to an emergency. When response
to a surrounding call is made, the deputy will return to the City as soon as possible
once a rural patrol deputy or other law enforcement officer has relieved the deputy.

h) The Sheriff will work with the City to increase patrol coverage over the minimum
hours specified by the City.

i) The Sheriff shall provide all standard and necessary equipment, and administrative
and support services to the deputies assigned to fulfill the terms of this Agreement.

j) The Sheriff will bill the City monthly by providing a cost bill of services performed
no later than the 101h day of the month for services performed the previous month,
pursuant to Section 8 of the Agreement,

k) The Sheriff will provide the following to the City Manager's office on a monthly basis,
along with the cost bill: (a) a copy of the previous month's duty scheduled for the
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deputies assigned to the City including shift hours, (b) a copy of the deputies' detailed 
activity log for the same period, (c) a report of the arrests, incidents and violations in 
the Garibaldi Patrol Area, and (d) any other support information agreed upon between 
the County and the City. 

 
1)  The County will provide all computer terminals, software and peripheral equipment 

(e.g. printers, VGIP phones, etc.) for use by Sheriff within office space provided by City 
necessary for the administrative functions of the assigned deputy. All technology to be 
used by the Sheriff or the assigned deputy shall belong to, and at all time, be controlled 
by, the County. County agrees to be responsible for all terminal, network or Internet 
security of County computer terminals and electronic devices. 

 
m) The County is the Sheriff Deputy's employer. Within thirty (30) days of receiving the 

City's request for removal and replacement of an assigned deputy, the County shall 
either assign another deputy to perform the services described in Section 3 of this 
Agreement, or if no other deputy is available, agree to terminate the Agreement 
immediately notwithstanding Section 14. Any replacement deputy shall be available 
to provide services under this Agreement within thirty (30) days of the City's written 
request for replacement. 

 
4. CITY’S RESPONSIBILITY: 
 

a) The City agrees to pay the County, for the services identified in Section 3 of this 
Agreement, such sums as specified in Attachment A, which is hereby incorporated 
into this Agreement by reference. In addition, the City will provide the following: 

 
i.  The City will provide a secure office (police office) for the use of deputies 

assigned to the Garibaldi patrol area that will include, but is not limited to, desks, 
chairs, and office supplies. The City will pay all necessary electrical, water and 
sewer utilities for the police office. The City agrees to facilitate and pay for the 
installation, upgrading and maintenance of secure, high speed Internet access for 
the County that is sufficient and necessary for the Sheriff to conduct administrative 
law enforcement functions from the office space provided by the City. The City 
shall not have access or control over the use or information carried over the 
internet connection provided to the County. 

 
ii.  The City will provide a pursuit-rated patrol vehicle (vehicle) and its appurtenances 

(light bar, radio, radar equipment, etc.) for deputies' use while performing their 
duties as described in this Agreement. The City and County will coordinate in the 
purchase and replacement of this vehicle as needed. The City shall not be 
responsible for the purchase or replacement of computer or data terminals within 
the vehicle, and any computer or data terminal purchased or installed by the 
County shall remain the property of the County. The City will be responsible for 
the cost of installation of any computer or data terminal approved by the City 
Manager in consultation with the Sheriff. The City will be responsible for the cost 
of fuel, maintenance and repair for the vehicle. Any deputy assigned to the vehicle 
is responsible for maintaining a service schedule for the vehicle per the 
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recommendations of the vehicle manufacturer and the vehicle maintenance and 
operation policies of the County. When it is necessary to use a Sheriff's car in 
addition to or in lieu of the City patrol car, the City will reimburse the Sheriff for 
mileage pursuant to Attachment A. 

iii. The City will reimburse the County for the Records Management system Software
Maintenance. That system will be installed on the computer terminal within
Garibaldi office space provided by the City so that deputies can conduct
administrative duties within Garibaldi City limits.

b) The City is not responsible for duty gear or other standard equipment in the deputy's
possession including but not limited to handgun, rifle, shotgun, hand cuffs, tazer,
pepper spray, and similar equipment.

c) The City shall not be an employer of any Sheriff’s Deputy. Notwithstanding Section
9(d) Coordination, if at any time the City is dissatisfied with the performance of the
assigned deputy such that the City cannot in good conscience continue to have the
deputy provide law enforcement in the City, the City may request in writing the
County remove and replace the assigned deputy. Within thirty (30) days of receiving
the request, the County shall either assign another deputy to perform the services
described in Section 3 of this Agreement, or if no other deputy is available, agree to
terminate the Agreement immediately notwithstanding Section 14. Any replacement
deputy shall be available to provide services under this Agreement within 30-days of
the City's written request for replacement.

5. ENFORCEMENT OF CITY ORDINANCES: The City hereby vests in the Sheriff the full
power and authority to cite violations and make arrests for crimes of all duly enacted
ordinances of the City. Action of the Sheriff to enforce ordinances shall occur within
seventy-two (72) hours of written referral from the City Manager's office. Written request
shall be provided in the form of an email or written complaint form as used by the City. A
written response shall be provided by the Sheriff's Office that a complaint has been served
or there has been other appropriate action by law enforcement personnel. Investigations of
ordinance violations reported directly by the public and of a temporary and/or fleeting
nature (i.e, noise, dogs) shall be dealt with immediately if the deputy is not otherwise
engaged in law enforcement activity of a higher priority. Sheriff has the discretion to
request an interpretation of the City's municipal code by the City, through the City
Manager or City Attorney, in situations where an investigation of a potential City
ordinance violation by the Sheriff or the assigned deputy cannot reasonably conclude that a
violation has occurred. Sheriff support services to City staff charged with enforcement of
City ordinances shall be considered part of the County's duties under Section 3 of this
Agreement

6. JURISDICTION: To the extent not otherwise prohibited by law, the court of original
jurisdiction for all violations of City ordinances or of the Oregon Vehicle Code shall be
Tillamook County Justice Court, unless otherwise agreed to by City and County. Citations
into Tillamook County Justice Court pursuant to this Agreement shall be identified in such
a manner so that Tillamook County Justice Court can recognize that half the net revenue
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of any fine levied is due the City pursuant to the Intergovernmental Agreement between 
Tillamook County and the City of Garibaldi for such court services, effective April 1, 
2001. 

7. AUTHORITY:

a) The parties to this Agreement are of equal authority. Each party acts in an independent
capacity in the performance of its obligations and functions. under this Agreement and
neither party shall be considered an agent of the other,

b) Upon execution of the Agreement and for its effective term, the police authority of the
City for enforcing City ordinances is transferred to the Sheriff's Office. For the limited
purpose of compliance with the City Charter and ordinances, the Sheriff is hereby
designated the Police Chief of the City of Garibaldi.

c) It is understood that the employees performing duties required by this Agreement,
including the Sheriff, deputy sheriffs, sergeants and other employees of the Tillamook
County Sheriff's Office shall remain County employees for all purposes, including
ORS 153.630, and are not entitled to any benefits which accrue to employees of the
City. All personnel matters, including standards of service, discipline of deputies and
performance of duties, and the appropriate working hours for the deputies assigned to
the City, shall be within the discretion of the Sheriff.

d) The foregoing notwithstanding, it is recognized by both parties that it is the intent of
the Sheriff, following execution of this Agreement by the County, to hire or transfer a
deputy to the Garibaldi Patrol Area, if not already in effect, and that response time
should be considered upon such a hire or transfer. The City Council's Police Liaison,
or other mayoral appointee, shall be included in the committee selecting the deputy to
be assigned to Garibaldi. Seasonal or part-time deputies are excluded from the
provisions of this paragraph.

8. BILLING AND PAYMENT:

a) The County shall bill the City monthly for services rendered within ten days following
the end of the month. Billings will reference this Agreement and be itemized to include
officers' names, hourly rates and hours worked (for personal services) and description
of shifts and actual costs for other expenses. Parties agree that a Maximum Amount
shall be established by this Agreement, and that this amount reflects the total amount
that can be billed to the City by the County for services described in this Agreement in
any fiscal year starting July 1, and ending June 30, for the duration of this Agreement.
The maximum amount shall be based on assigned deputy's employment step with the
Tillamook County Sheriff, and shall reflect the hourly amount (R), times 2,080 hours
(H), plus 15% contingency (R x H x 1.15 = maximum amount). The maximum amount
will be established prior to the beginning of each fiscal year and based on highest
anticipated step of the assigned deputy. The City and the Sheriff can mutually agree to
change this amount in the event that this assignment is given to another deputy. Rates
to be charged, and the maximum amount billable, are specified in Attachment A. City
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and County agree to renegotiate Attachment A upon changes to the County's collective 
bargaining agreements with Sheriff's Department employees. Any changes to this 
attachment may be made by an amendment to this Agreement. 

b) Billable hours include time paid for anything a municipal police officer would be paid
for doing, including court appearances, transport of subjects to and from jail, training,
officer assistance, and report writing. Parties agree that a ten percent (10%)
administrative charge will be applied to the hourly rate in lieu of additional charges
for County costs that would include, but are not limited to; general liability or other
forms of insurance with the exception of a workers compensation coverage,
supervisory or HR related resources, County training programs or services relevant to
assigned deputies, supplies to be provided by County per this Agreement, or other
indirect costs incurred by the County in the overall operation of the Sheriff's
Department.

9. COORDINATION:

a) The Sheriff shall have the authority to administer this Agreement on behalf of the
County. The City Manager shall have the authority to administer this Agreement on
behalf of the City.

b) The City and County shall cooperate with each other to the extent that the maximum
police protection may be afforded within City.

c) The Sheriff and City Manager are designated to act as coordinating agents on behalf of
the County and City, respectively, to provide communication and ensure maximum
cooperation between the parties to the Agreement. The coordinating agents shall meet
not less than monthly.

d) It is understood and agreed between the parties that the City Council and Mayor of the
City may act only in an advisory capacity to the Sheriff and shall not interfere with the
Sheriff's authority, The City may advise the Sheriff whether the general level and
quality of service provided is within the City's needs and consistent with the
expectations of the Agreement, The City Council's Police Liaison, and/or others
appointed by the Mayor, shall meet with the Sheriff at not less than twelve-month
intervals to discuss the operation of the Agreement.

10. LEGAL PROVISIONS:

a) Each party shall be responsible, to the extent allowed by law (including the Oregon
Constitution and the Oregon Tort Claims Act, ORS 30.260 through 30.300), only for the
acts, omissions or negligence of its own officers, employees or agents.

b) To the extent allowed under the Oregon Constitution and the Oregon Tort Claims Act,
each party shall indemnify and hold harmless the other party from all claims, damages,
or expenses of any kind, including attorney's fees and other costs and expenses of
litigation, for personal or property damage arising out of that party's performance
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required by this Agreement. 

c) City's performance is conditioned upon the County's compliance with applicable law,
including Public Contracting Code (ORS Chapters 279A and B), which are hereby
incorporated into this Agreement by reference.

11. NOTICE:

a) Where notice is required pursuant to this Agreement, it shall be in writing and shall be
given by personal delivery, first class mail or fax transmission. Any notice required by
law shall be given in the manner specified by the applicable law.

b) Notice required to be given the City shall be to: City Manager, GARIBALDI CITY
HALL, 107 Sixth St., P.O, Box 708, Garibaldi, OR 97118. FAX (503) 322-3737.

c) Notice required to be given the County shall be to: Sheriff, TILLAMOOK COUNTY
JAIL & JUSTICE FACILITY, 5995 Long Prairie Rd., Tillamook, OR 97141. FAX
(503) 815-3399.

12. AMENDMENT:  The provisions of this Agreement may be waived, altered, modified,
supplemented, or amended only by written instrument executed by both parties.

13. FUNDING: The parties to this Agreement understand and agree that the continued
operation of this Agreement, and its duties and obligations, are dependent upon the
availability, on a year-to-year basis, of sufficient funds to finance this Agreement; and it is
further understood that such funds are within the power and control of the budget committee
and governing bodies of Tillamook County, Oregon and the City of Garibaldi, Oregon.

14. TERMINATION: This Agreement may be terminated by (a) the mutual written
agreement of the parties hereto, or (b) by either party upon ninety (90) days' written
notice of the other.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have signed this Agreement in duplicate. 

CITY OF GARIBALDI, OREGON 

Dated this ____ day of ________________, 2020. 

________________________________ 
Hon. Judy Riggs, Mayor 

________________________________ 
Geoff Wullschlager, City Manager 
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TILLAMOOK COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE 

Dated this ____ day of ________________, 2020. 

________________________________ 
Jim Horton, Sheriff 

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS FOR 
TILLAMOOK COUNTY, OREGON 

Dated this ____ day of ________________, 2020. 

Aye Nay Abstain/Absent 

_________________________________ ___ ___ ______/______ 
Bill Baertlein, Chair 

_________________________________ ___ ___ ______/______ 
Mary Faith Bell, Vice-Chair 

_________________________________ ___ ___ ______/______ 
David Yamamoto, Commissioner 

ATTEST: Tassi O’Neil, County Clerk APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

By: _____________________________  _______________________ 
      Special Deputy Joel W. Stevens, County Counsel 
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ATTACHMENT A 

The Sheriff agrees to charge, and the City agrees to pay, as follows for services rendered pursuant to 
the INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICES: 

Hourly Rates Include 10% Administrative Markup 

 

Step  1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

48.95 50.12 51.32 52.56 53.83 55.15 56.5 57.9 59.33 60.81

Annual Maximum Amount by Step 

Maximum Amount 117,088.40 119,887.04 122,757.44 125,723.52 126,369.36 131,918.80 135,148.00 138,496.80 141,917.36 145,457.52
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TO: Mayor Riggs, Cn Vice President Elmore, Cn Cavitt, Cn Hall, Assistant City Manager 
Longfellow 

FROM: Blake Lettenmaier, City Engineer/Public Works Director/Project Manager/Planner 
Pro Tem 

DATE: October 31, 2020 
SUBJECT: City Engineer/Public Works Director/Project Manager/Planner Pro Tem’s Monthly 

Staff Report 

Greetings Mayor, Council and Manager, the month of October was a busy and productive month for 
me. Some of the tasks performed are listed below. 

• Answered planning questions on
nonconforming uses (107 2nd St.)

• Answered realtor's questions on
Garibaldi Municipal Code

• Approved vacation request time
• Assisted customer with water line

location at 111 Martin Smith Drive
• Assisted with rerouting meter read

course in Arborview Heights
(addresses)

• Attempted to reinstate City's Dunn's
number

• Attended staff meeting
• Authorized Hwy 101 and Driftwood

manhole repair
• Called Coos Bay on Floodplain

implications on development
• Called owner of lot at 6th and Fir on

address desiring
• Checked in with Laura at City Hall
• Clarified and explained 2nd Street

right-of-way location to concerned
citizens

• Clarified planning commission items
with city hall staff

• Consulted on complaint on 2nd Street
• Consulted with OAWU on merger

study
• Consulted with Port on American

Avenue
• Continued working on Land Use

Application for Minor Partition for
22BB 01400

• Conversated with Darcie of Comcast
Construction on building process

• Coordinated Oregon Coast Wireless
and Camtronics Inc.

• Coordinated with and stood bye for

Calvin Christensen on biosolids 
hauling operation 

• Coordinated with Branom Instruments
and staff on water and wastewater
annual magflow meter
calibrations/certifications

• Coordinated with Christensen on
sludge hauling

• Coordinated with ODOT on sign down
in 101

• Created signature file
• Did Sunday wastewater plant data

recording, checked systems for
propperly functioning, ran PH test on
drinking water

• Discussed nonconforming uses with
realtor

• Extracted and sent 21AC 02700 lidar
info to Karl Herinckx

• Filed
• Filed land use documents
• Finalized City Support letter for the

Salmonberry Trail Foundation (ODOT
Community Paths Program)

• Finished CIS annual enrollment
• Had crew take photos of reservoir road

repair
• Had new water DRC form signed by

Watseco-Barview
• Had phone conversation with John

Mannix of PBS Engineering on traffic
issues for proposed uses on 21D 200
&201

• Kept working on land use application
GLU 2020-26 22BB 01400

• Looked up survey records on 2nd
Street

• Met with Assistant and City Managers
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• Met with Camtronics on Scada
Computer

• Met with Citizen on land use and the
D-1 zone having residential use non-
conforming

• Met with Citizen on land use
occurring at 1211 Garibaldi Avenue
and sent land use letter to them from
file

• Met with City Manager on timesheets
• Met with developer of Arborview

height on phase 4
• Met with JLT and Stricker

Engineering on phase 4 of Arborview
heights

• Met with Kelly and Nick on biosolids
hauling and spreading on fields

• Met with Nick and Kelly on daily
tasks to be completed

• Met with owner of 1N10 03500 on
planning issues

• Met with Port on engineering
American Avenue civil plans and bid
documents

• Met with Public Works' Staff
• Met with Ron and Paul on apartment

property and ensured compliance with
geotechnical report

• Met with school subcontractor on
drainage

• Performed 1-yr review with Utility
Worker II

• Performed Saturday wastewater plant
data recording, checked systems for
propperly functioning, ran PH test on
drinking water

• Prepared monthly City Engineer's staff
report

• Prepared monthly invoice for
Watseco-Barview Water District
services provided by City

• Processed Public Works' staff's
monthly time sheets

• Provided planning services to Salem
Sign for Port

• Provided water leak info to crew
17840 Ocean Blvd of Watseco-
Barview Water District

• Researched land surveys
• Replied to Rolland Sheldon on Grass

cutting on Ginger and up 7th Street  
• Requested 811 notifications be

forwarded to staff
• Researched PDH courses
• Responded on land use permitting to

1209 Garibaldi Avenue
• Reviewed agreement with OAWU,

signed, dated and sent to OAWU on
merger documentation and study

• Reviewed and approved sidewalk
revisions at 3rd and Acacia

• Reviewed and sent DLT Solutions
Price Quotation (Quote #: 4877059) to
Lori for payment

• Reviewed DEQ actions file 126830
• Reviewed planning commission

agenda
• Reviewed Salmonberry trail 2014

Connect Oregon proposal
• Reviewed SCADA invoices, approved

and sent to Lori for payment
• Revised DEQ application for exam

(Grade 2 collections for Kelly)
• Send purchase receipts to financial

officer
• Sent City Support letter for the

Salmonberry Trail Foundation (ODOT
Community Paths Program) to
executive director of Foundation

• Sent Invoice for repair of reservoir
road for Watseco-Barview to finance
officer

• Sent Oregon State Police background
check form to Lori for Jay's use

• Sent request for fee payment and plat
modification to 22BB 01400

• Sent sign portion of Garibaldi
Municipal Code to Matt at Salem Sign
Company

• Sent water meter location document to
property located at 111 Martin-Smith

• Shared Camtronics computer
information with Oregon Coast
Wireless

• Spoke with John Larson of Clayton
Homes on building process

• Started a plan (file setup) for
American Avenue

• Talked with Carl Harris on building
process
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• Thought through design alternatives
for American Avenue

• Turned on water at 1108 Acacia
Avenue

• Updated August and September Public
Works timecards

• Witnessed demonstration of being on
private property

• Worked on 1-year annual performance
review

• Worked on 6-month employee review
• Worked on item's needing attention

during power outage
• Worked on Land Use Application for

Minor Partition for 22BB 01400
• Worked on performance reviews and

consulted with City Manager and
Assistant City Manager

• Worked on Port engineering estimate
of costs

• Worked on re-registering City's
Sam.gov account

• Worked on traffic issues at S. Biak
• Worked on Utility Worker II annual

review
• Worked with Camtronics on Scada

repairs at wastewater treatment plant
• Worked with Kelly on collection hours
• Worked with staff and prioritized

work items
• Wrote Letter of Support for ODOT

grant to Port for Salmonberry Trail
from Barview to Garibaldi

• Wrote letter on stone placement near
2nd Street

• Wrote Public works monthly staff
report

If you have any questions or comments, please call (503-322-0217) or email me 
(blake@ci.garibaldi.or.us). 

25

mailto:blake@ci.garibaldi.or.us


TO: Mayor Riggs, Cn Vice President Elmore, Cn Cavitt, Cn Hall, Assistant City Manager 
Longfellow 

FROM: Blake Lettenmaier, City Engineer/Public Works Director/Project Manager/Planner 
Pro Tem 

DATE: October 31, 2020 
SUBJECT: Public Works Staff Report 

Greetings Mayor, Council and Manager, the month of October was a busy month for the Public 
Works Department. Aside from regularly scheduled required tasks, Public Works Staff also 
performed the following tasks.

• Alarm for basin #2 air valve fail to
close, reset and restarted

• Attended Meeting
• Barview Intertie building inspection

and water testing Shand
• Bio-solids paperwork and review of

soil sampling SOP
• CDL test Tillamook
• Changed basin #2 actuator
• Changed oil on 06   1 ton
• Checked digester levels to see

remaining sludge
• Checked lift stations
• Checked on other fields to Land apply

Bio-solids
• Checked out 1 ton, Crown Vic and

Vac Truck
• Checked out Asphalt roller
• Checked plant, Cleaned CL17 units
• Checked portable generator and

readied for use
• Checked remaining catch basins and

Culvert on bay lane
• Checked the Plant
• Christensen hauled sludge, loaded

trailer
• Cleaned all storm basins on south side

of Hwy 101
• Cleaned and delivered truck to

Tillamook for Nicks Saturday Test
• Cleaned Basins
• Cleaned dry wells on main street
• Cleaned equipment for storage after

Hauling Biosolids
• Cleaned lab and dumped screenings

trash

• Cleaned north side of Hwy 101 catch
basins

• Cleaned out and washed 1-ton truck
• Cleaned out and washed Roll off truck
• Cleaned parts to install on new

digester blower
• Cleaned sludge truck tank and put

away
• Cleaned up from testing
• Cleaned up motor/blower pedal stool
• Cleaned up tools from Basin work
• Collected Bac-T samples
• Completed Locate in Barview
• Completed monthly equipment

inspections checks on 79 5-yard dump,
09 service truck, Kubota RTV, 97
GMC Boom truck,

• Completed re-read at 302 Holly
• Continued to work on Street sweeper
• Continued trouble shooting DO Probe

fault
• Daily data and testing performed
• Decanted from digesters
• DEQ paperwork
• Did sewer plant rounds
• Did sewer plant rounds and worked on

cl2 meters
• Did Station Check and cl2 samples

Watseco-Barview
• Did Station checks and samples cl2

and PH
• Dropped off documents at City Hall
• Emergency locate on Miami Foley
• Fault with basin #2 DO probe, started

trouble shooting issue
• Fecal testing, and Lab prep for DEQ
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testing 
• Filled Chlorine tanks with 50/50 

solution 
• Finished cleaning parts for blower 

install 
• Finished decanting from digesters 
• Finished DMR and submitted  
• Finished installing digester blower 
• Finished reading water meters 
• Finished Station checks 
• Finished Time sheets and emails 
• Finished up weekly DEQ testing 
• finished up wiring on air valve basin 2 
• Finished wiring and set point 

adjustments on Basin #2 actuator 
• Finished wiring up new actuator for 

basin #2 
• Finishing up air valve basin 2 wiring 
• Gathered locate documentation 
• Gathered tools and supplies to change 

Basin #2 actuator  
• Got knuckle boon from wells 
• Hauled biosolids  
• Hauled sludge 
• Helped backflow tester get meter vault 

lid open 
• Helped Christensens with loading 

Biosolids 
• hosed sludge in digester #2 to transfer 

to Digester #1 
• Input data for meter reads 
• intertie building inspection and water 

testing Shand avenue 
• Lab prep and set up Fecal test for the 

week 
• Leak investigation at 17840 Ocean 

BLVD. 
• Loaded sludge truck 
• Locked up, put away tools, and 

checked the plant 
• Looked up Flail Blade dimensions to 

make larger stand legs 
• Met with Blake 
• Moved new blower to pedestal 
• Moved old blower to scrap area 
• Moved old digester blower to Shop 

• Observed Street sweeper manual data   
• ordered parts needed for cl2 tank  
• Paper work for CDL 
• Performed daily data and testing 
• Performed daily testing and data, 

checked plant 
• Performed Weekly DEQ sampling and 

testing 
• Picked up supplies at City Hall 
• Picked up truck from Tillamook  
• Prepared swap loader for Nicks CDL 

test and delivered to Tillamook 
• Pressure washed main lift station 
• Pumped down and checked lift 

stations 
• Put portable generator away 
• Read out BOD test 
• Read out of Fecal test 
• Read water meters 
• Recalibration of DP probe for SBR #2 
• Removed pipe fittings from old 

digester blower and cleaned up. 
• Replaced battery in the crown vic 
• Replaced turn signal bulbs on boom 

truck 
• Rereading meters on reread list 
• Researched maintenance manual  
• Review route reads  
• Set up DEQ test 
• Spread bio solids with Kelly 
• Staff meeting 
• Started working on September DMR 
• Station check and cl2 samples 
• Stopped at City hall to load Trimble 
• Street sweeper manual 
• Street sweeper manual/information 
• Studied Water treatment book 
• Studied Water treatment Plant 

Operation book 
• Study HYD arm on street sweeper  
• Swapped crane for dump bed on swap 

loader 
• Swapped dump bed to sludge tank 
• Swapped sludge tank for dump bed 
• Talk with Terry about computer issues 
• Took Chapter test in water treatment 
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book 
• Took out trash and screenings garbage 
• Took roll off truck to Tillamook 
• Took swap loader to Tillamook for 

drive test on Saturday 
• Trimble route 2 
• Trimble set up 
• Turned air off to digesters to decant 
• View check sheets from other 

equipment inspected by public works 
employees 

• Weed removable 
• Went to Farm to open Gate to field #1 

and went to wells 
• Went to Tillamook for DMV and pick 

up swap loader 
• Went to Tillamook for maintenance 

supplies 
• Went to Tillamook to get roll off truck 

and pick up battery for crown vic. 
• Went to Tillamook to get waterproof 

paper and copies 
• Went to Tillamook to pick up copies 
• Worked at sewer plant 
• Worked at wastewater plant on 

Biosolids 
• worked at well fixing broken pipe on 

cl2 tank 
• Worked at wells PH samples and 

cleaning  
• worked in sewer plant removing and 

installing air valve in basin 2 
• Worked in shop organizing water 

fittings 
• Worked on blower in rear of plant 
• Worked on finding class for CEU's 
• Worked on generator with Kelly 
• Worked on installation of new digester 

blower 
• Worked on installing belts on digester 

blower 
• Worked on Trimble information / 

route reads 
• Worked on wastewater collection 2 

course 
• Working on air intake of street 

sweeper 

 
If you have any questions or comments, please call (503-322-0217) or email me 
(blake@ci.garibaldi.or.us). 
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